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January 10, 2017


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

I am pleased to transmit to you a second memorandum of agreement regarding a comprehensive “Total Compensation” labor agreement that adds two collective bargaining agreements (CBAs) which, if ratified, will result in significant improvements in efficiency, accountability and productivity for the County and will enable King County to conduct coalition bargaining of all compensation elements for International Brotherhood of Teamsters Local 117 (Wastewater Treatment Division, Supervisors - Department of Natural Resources and Parks) which covers approximately 27 employees and King County Regional AFIS Guild (Automated Fingerprint Identification System - King County Sheriff’s Office) which covers approximately 59 employees.

If approved, this ordinance will ratify an Agreement which achieves unprecedented efficiencies by accomplishing the following three major objectives:

First, the compensation package combines the respective costs of employee monetary payments, paid leave and insured health benefits in order to reflect a more accurate picture of the total cost of the compensation package enjoyed by County employees.  Past practice had been to negotiate the elements of compensation for each union separately, in separate forums, which sometimes resulted in multiple agreements for each union.  This Agreement is the first in King County to use a process that began with identifying the total cost of labor on a per employee basis, after which the parties proceeded to bargain the allocation of that cost among the various areas of compensation.  The transparency created by the use of this process insured that, throughout the course of bargaining, all parties had a clear understanding of the impact a proposed increase in one area of compensation would have on other areas of compensation, which resulted in a compensation package that is more accurate, more carefully crafted and better balanced than it would otherwise have been;

[bookmark: _GoBack]Second, the wage adjustments in the compensation package are predictable and sustainable; they are awarded in flat percentages rather than tied to unpredictable indexes; and

Third, this Agreement includes a commitment by the parties to bargain common CBA provisions (i.e., “standards”) to be incorporated into a single “Master Labor Agreement” (MLA) that will govern all bargaining unit members whose unions are signatories to this “Total Compensation” Agreement.  Successful MLA bargaining will mean that individual CBAs will no longer contain different terms relating to common human resources processes (e.g., reclassification process, special duty process), common leave benefit provisions (e.g., bereavement leave), and common payroll practices (e.g., effective date for step increases, calculation and reversion of donated leaves), but will rather contain agreed upon central provisions that are acceptable to all parties.

Standardization in these areas will save administrative time in all areas of government, thus ensuring savings in: 1) departments employing individuals receiving a given benefit or using a given process; 2) the Human Resource Division, which oversees and implements these processes; 3) information technology systems and processes throughout the County; and 4) the Office of Labor Relations, whose staff negotiate and administer the County’s labor agreements.  Each and every common provision or “standard” negotiated into an MLA will bring efficiencies to each and every area of King County listed above.

This Agreement provides terms covering “Total Compensation” for employees represented by two unions.  If adopted, the ordinance will provide:

Wages:
2017:  1.75% general wage increase, plus a 0.5% total compensation coalition premium;
2018:  1.75% general wage increase, plus an additional 1% upon successful bargaining and ratification of the MLA.

Insured Health Benefits:
2017:  No increase in the County’s contribution to the health care benefit package, with cost savings changes to the benefit plan sought by the County;
2018:  4% increase to County contributions to the health care benefit package, with additional cost savings changes to the benefit plan sought by the County.

Parking:
2017 and beyond:  increases in King County parking rates for King County employees.

Both Paid Parental Leave and Administrative Coalition memorandum of agreements are status quo, and are extended for the duration of this Agreement.  Both benefits are scheduled to be discussed further in MLA bargaining.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the unions that are signatories to the attached Agreement.  The County has the capacity to finance this Agreement, and this Agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

This important legislation supports King County’s Strategic Plan goal of “sound fiscal management” in that the Agreement is predictable and sustainable over time.  It also fulfills the County’s commitment to work “collaboratively with the King County work force to identify and implement cost reductions and productivity gains” by standardizing practices and CBA provisions, which will result in a more efficient use of County resources.  At the same time, the agreed upon changes to the current County negotiation process and County benefits are expected to facilitate the County’s efforts to recruit, retain and develop high quality employees who will provide high quality services to the public.  I urge your ratification of the proposed ordinance.

If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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